

CITY OF AUBURN

MAYOR and CITY COUNCIL

BUSINESS MEETING in Council Chambers

1361 Fourth Avenue, Auburn, GA 30011

For
January 4, 2024
5:00 PM

Present:
Mayor :

Richard Roquemore

Council Member:
Josh Rowan




Council Member:
Bob Vogel





Council Member:
Taylor Sisk




Council Member:
Jamie Bradley
City Staff in Attendance:
City Administrator Michael Parks, Chief Hodge, Joyce Brown, Iris Akridge, Josh Campbell, Staci Waters, Leigh Anne Bland, Jack Wilson.
Also in Attendance:

Sarah McQuade with CPL Team Architecture, Engineering & Planning




Gwinnett County Chief of Police, Chief McClure

Former Mayor Blechinger called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.

Chief Hodge gave the invocation.




Chief Hodge led the pledge to the flag.
CEREMONIAL MATTERS

Item:  Oath of Office for Mayor
Former Mayor Linda M. Blechinger swore in Richard E. Roquemore as Mayor for City of Auburn for term 2024 – 2028.

Mayor Roquemore thanked Mayor Blechinger for administering the oath to him and for helping him with the transition.  Mayor Roquemore thanked the staff who had been very courteous in helping him achieve this and thanked the citizens of Auburn because without them he would not be here.  Mayor stated, “Ya’ll voted for me, I am humbled by your confidence in me, and I hope that I will be able to live up to your expectations’.  He said that when he started his journey in August that he asked his Pastor, Brother Steve Carroll, who is her tonight, to pray over him to make sure that this was the path that God wanted him to take.  He said as he went out in the City, started knocking on doors and talking to the wonderful citizens in this City that faith was a word because he actually had a couple of people that offered him water when it was in the heat of August and September when he was out there walking.  And they actually wanted to hear from him, and they said he was the first candidate in years that had actually come out and knocked on their doors and listened to them.  So, because of that he feels confident that he will be able to serve the citizens.  Mayor Roquemore stated that the most important person he would like to thank tonight is Auburn’s new First Lady, his wife, Helen, because without her support he could not have taken this on.  So, he asked his Pastor, Brother Steve, to come and pray over him as he starts this journey as the new Mayor for the City of Auburn tonight. 

Pastor Steve Carroll prayed over Mayor Roquemore.
Item:  Oath of Office for Council Members

Mayor Richard E. Roquemore swore in Jamie L. Bradley as City Council Member for City of Auburn for term 2024 – 2028.

Mayor Richard E. Roquemore swore in Joshua Rowan as City Council Member for City of Auburn for term 2024 – 2028.
PUBLIC HEARING (10 minutes per side)
Item:  Blue River Development (c/o Alliance Engineering & Planning) – 6th Street    

Mayor Roquemore asked for a motion to open the Public Hearing for Blue River Development (c/o Alliance Engineering & Planning) – 6th Street.          

Motion:  Made by Council Member Sisk to open the Public Hearing for Blue River Development (c/o Alliance Engineering & Planning) – 6th Street.   
Seconded:  
By Council Member Vogel. 

Mayor Roquemore asked for any discussion.  There was none.

Vote was taken with all members present voting yes.  Public Hearing opened.

Sara McQuade presented.  

Mayor Roquemore asked if the Blue River Development (c/o Alliance Engineering & Planning) – 6th Street applicant would like to speak.

Geoffrey Reid, applicant, 170 Inwood Walk, Woodstock, GA 30188 spoke in favor of the Blue River Development (c/o Alliance Engineering & Planning) – 6th Street.  Mr. Reid thanked the Mayor and Council for the opportunity to revisit this project.  Very excited to partner with Auburn on it.  Stated that Blue River is a residential real estate development company that has been in operation for over 20 years, headquartered in Atanta but operate throughout the southeast and in Texas.  Mr. Reid stated that their goal is to create a vibrant community in the spirit of the previously approved zoning that promotes connectivity, industrial activity, and provides ample opportunity for community gatherings and interactions.  Some highlights of our project are:  1 – The amenities:  providing over 6 ½ acres of green space including a linear public park that fronts 6th Street, multiple pocket parks, a path connecting to the City Center, a multi-purpose event lawn, a pool with a cabana and covered pavilion, and a playground. 
2 – Parking:  Currently designed for 137 spaces of on-street parking and all homes will have a two-car garage included in them as well.  3 – The Homes themselves:  Currently designed for 170 homes with a variety of housing types.  Mr. Reid stated, “We are essentially here to seek approval for our site plan that conforms with the Zoning Ordinance, that is specifically 17.90.204” and said he would save the rest of his time for any rebuttals.
Council Member Sisk asked Mr. Reid to put his visuals up against the Mayor and Council podium so that everyone could see them. 
Geoffrey Reid let everyone know that there are examples of street scape renderings and some of the product types for viewing.  
Mayor Roquemore asked if anyone else would like to speak in favor of Blue River Development (c/o Alliance Engineering & Planning) – 6th Street application.          

No one else wished to speak.  
Mayor Roquemore asked if anyone would like to speak in opposition to Blue River Development (c/o Alliance Engineering & Planning) – 6th Street.          

Silvia Barber, 1220 St. Andrews Drive, Auburn, GA spoke in opposition to Blue River Development (c/o Alliance Engineering & Planning) – 6th Street.  Ms. Barber welcomed the Mayor and Council Members to a new year 2024 and wished them all good luck.  Ms. Barber stated that Townhomes are a big NO for her.  She said she has read the CDC code of ordinances and understands that townhomes will be a big part of this development.  She said Blue River has been provided with a lot of feedback by the P & Z and City Council.  Said she was completely shocked to see that they had almost doubled the number of townhomes from 51 to 96.  Stated the infrastructure in this area is substandard at best.  Said that 6th Street and its main intersection are already in need of repair, the traffic can’t flow through the City on Hwy 8 and the school kids are being bussed to Winder.  Ms. Barber stated that these all need to be improved before we add more strain to this area.  She stated that we don’t even have a current traffic impact study yet to help guide us.  We also do not have an environmental impact study done, and she is concerned about the impact on the creek regarding all this added impervious surface area especially since we all know that Blue River plans on submitting a variance request to change the setback to 0 which they will need to do to accomplish the plan that has been presented so far.  She said she does believe that Blue River and the City of Auburn can compromise and come up with a much better plan that will improve this area and be a better fit for Auburn and its citizens.  So, she asks the Council tonight to either deny this plan or table it until more research can be done.  Ms. Barber thanked the Mayor and Council.     
Dwayne Elliott, 85 Carl-Midway Ch. Rd., Auburn, GA spoke in opposition to Blue River Development (c/o Alliance Engineering & Planning) – 6th Street.  Mr. Elliott started off by saying “Mr. Mayor I was very impressed with your statement to the Barrow Journal in your hopes of solving some of the problems that have already been created by development and your hopes in solving new problems that might arise before they become problems”.   Mr. Elliott said it was very impressive.  He said that at the P & Z meeting it was said that a Blue River Development Rep would be touch with him and that we would have a chance to negotiate on some of my questions and their answers because my property runs the full length of the back side, it is 1334ft.; however, says that as of right now he has not had any kind of contact, not a phone call, not a visit.  Stated that therefore he is forced to ask direct questions and get answers so that this Council and this Mayor can hear before any variances are granted based on these five questions.  Mr. Elliott stated that these questions are directed to the Blue River Development Rep.
Attorney Jack Wilson spoke up and said, Mayor I apologize for interrupting, but comments have to be directed to Council.  Any questions can be asked but this is not interaction between the participants, it’s really comments to the City Council.

Mayor Roquemore let Mr. Elliott know that the Rep can hear his questions and to go ahead and ask them the questions.

Dwayne Elliott said, Question #1 Will it clearly be stated in writing stated that he would like in writing on both plans and every deed that this adjoins an active agricultural farm operation with farm animals, especially herd bulls that make excessive noise, sometimes creates foul odors especially with certain weather conditions.  It will be operated for many years to come.   Question #2 Is regarding the privacy fence, he would like a privacy fence of 1334ft from corner to corner.  Question #3, asked how wide the buffer is, 10 ft. buffer?, Question #4 Asked if property will be maintained by HOA, Question #5 and if new street parallel to 6th Street goes within 5 ft. of property line.  He stated that these things are of a major concern to him.  Mr. Elliott let Mayor and Council know that he appreciates their consideration before any variances are granted regarding any of these issues.
Joseph Nix, 317 Wyngate Road, Auburn, GA spoke in opposition to Blue River Development (c/o Alliance Engineering & Planning) – 6th Street.  Mr. Nix welcomed the new members. He stated that his biggest concern is the impact on the school system.  Said that we are already sending kids to other schools.  How are we going to take on another 170 homes.  
Mayor Roquemore asked staff if the applicant had any time remaining for rebuttal.

Attorney Jack Wilson responded that the applicant still had about seven minutes remaining.

Geoffrey Reid stated that he appreciated the comments and the feedback.  Said that he would like to spend the remaining time answering some of the questions and concerns.  The proposed variances- not sure if they will be needed or not.  If they are needed, they will go through a separate public process.  Regarding no more townhomes – they did increase the total townhome unit count when they revised the site plan, the total number of homes in the community only went up by one.  The traffic study will be completed.  It is required as part of the permitting process.  It is in process right now; it will be done while school is in session to make sure that accurate traffic counts are given.  Any environmental or stormwater concerns, we abide by all city and state regulations which is a normal part of the permitting process.  Regarding a privacy fence with the property of Mr. Elliott’s next door, he apologized if he didn’t feel like someone spoke up on his behalf at the last meeting, stated that he spoke with people after the meeting.  Stated that they would agree to a privacy fence.  There will be a landscape buffer, minimum of 30 ft.  Property will be maintained by HOA.  Regarding agricultural use next door, it will be acknowledged.  Regarding the school system, they will take into consideration the impact it will have on the school.  Thanked Mayor and Council for this time.  Said congratulations to the new Mayor and Council.
Mayor Roquemore asked for a motion to close the Public Hearing for Blue River Development (c/o Alliance Engineering & Planning) – 6th Street.          

Motion:  Made by Council Member Vogel to close the Public Hearing for Blue River Development (c/o Alliance Engineering & Planning) – 6th Street.          

Seconded:  
By Council Member Sisk.

Mayor Roquemore asked for any discussion.   There was none.

Vote was taken with all members present voting yes.  Public Hearing closed.

Council Reports and Announcements

Mayor Roquemore asked for any Council Reports and Announcements. 
Council Member Sisk announced that prior to the meeting he had been given some news from the Public Works Director that over the past few months they have been diligently working on several projects – one of them the restriping of Etheridge Road and she confirmed that on January 12, 2024 Etheridge Road will be restriped.  
Item:
Citizen Comments on Agenda Items
Mayor Roquemore asked for any Citizens comments for items on tonight’s agenda.  

Joseph Nix, 317 Wyngate Road, Auburn, GA questioned the part of Etheridge Road that would be restriped, just the City’s portion or all of Etheridge Road.
Iris Akridge, Public Works Director, stated that the portion of Etheridge Road that would be restriped would be the City’s portion beginning at the end of the property line of Wynfield and connect to where GDOT had done their striping.  She also stated that part of Etheridge Road is maintained by the County. 

Joseph Nix, stated so from Wynfield toward Mt. Moriah.

Iris Akridge replied that particular portion of the road is Barrow County, it is not the City of Auburn.

VOTING ITEMS
Item:
Consent Agenda
Mayor Roquemore asked if any of the consent agenda items needed to be removed for further
discussion.
None were given.
Mayor Roquemore asked for a motion to approve the Consent Agenda: 
a. December 7, 2023 – Council Business Meeting Minutes 
b. December 21, 2023 – Council Workshop Meeting Minutes
Motion:
Made by Council Member Sisk to approve the Consent Agenda.  
Seconded:
By Council Member Bradley.         
Mayor Roquemore asked for any discussion.   There was none.

Vote was taken with all members present voting yes.   

Item:  Blue River Development (c/o Alliance Engineering & Planning) 0 6th Street  

Mayor Roquemore asked for a motion to approve Blue River Development (c/o Alliance Engineering & Planning) – 6th Street application with amended staff conditions, to deny, or to table the application in this case.          

Motion:  Made by Council Member Rowan to table the Blue River Development (c/o Alliance Engineering & Planning) – 6th Street application until the January 18, 2024 Council Workshop Meeting.          

 Seconded:  
By Council Member Vogel. 

Mayor Roquemore asked for any discussion.  There was none.  

Vote was taken with all members present voting yes.  

NEW BUSINESS
Item:
2023 Employee Service Awards 
Michael Parks presented. 

The following Employees were acknowledged:
One Year: 

Tyler Aikens

Matthew Redfern

David Lang

Brooke Haney

Leigh Anne Bland

Five Years: 

Michael E. Parks

Pam McCart

Brent Ramsey

Breon Rucker

Ten Years: 

Lt. Henry Schotter

The following employees have exceeded 10 years but are less than 15 years:

Gerard Patterson - 11 years

Angelia Childs - 13 years

Sgt. Marcus Phar - 14 years

Joe Moravec - 14 years

The following employees have exceeded 15 years but are less than 20 years:

Joe West - 16 years

Joyce Brown – 16 years

Benjamin Deutsch – 17 years

Benjamin Mooney – 17 years

William Reyes - 18 years

Meg Grant – 18 years

The following employee has exceeded 20 years but is less than 25 years:

Iris E. Akridge - 21 years
Item:
2024 Mayor Pro Tempore  
Jack Wilson presented. 

Mayor Roquemore asked for a motion to nominate one of the Council Members as 2024 Mayor Pro Tempore.
Motion:
Made by Council Member Sisk to nominate Robert L. Vogel III as 2024 Mayor Pro Tempore.  

Seconded:
By Council Member Bradley.         
Mayor Roquemore asked for any discussion.   There was none.

Vote was taken with Council Member Rowan, Council Member Bradley, and Council Member Sisk voting yes.  Council Member Vogel abstained.   

Item:
2024 Council Meeting Times   
Michael Parks presented. 

Mayor Roquemore asked for a motion to change the Council Meeting times from 5:00 PM to 6:00 PM going forward.   
Motion:
Made by Council Member Rowan to change the Council Meeting times from 5:00 PM to 6:00 PM going forward.   
Seconded:
By Council Member Vogel.         
Mayor Roquemore asked for any discussion.   There was none.

Vote was taken with all members present voting yes.  
Item:
2024 Council Meeting Dates (Changing Work Session Meetings to First Thursday and Business Meetings to Third Thursday)   
Michael Parks presented. 

Recommendation made by Attorney Jack Wilson to leave Council Business Meetings as they are and consider changing dates from first (Business Meeting) and third (Workshop Meeting) Thursday each month to the second (Business Meeting) and fourth (Workshop Meeting) Thursday of each month.  Mr. Wilson also stated that if they decided to do this, that it would be a process.  There would need to be an amendment to the Charter, advertising, approval, and voted on.
Mayor Roquemore asked for a motion to start the process of changing the changing dates from first (Business Meeting) and third (Workshop Meeting) Thursday each month to the second (Business Meeting) and fourth (Workshop Meeting) Thursday of each month.         
Motion:
Made by Council Member Rowan to start the process of changing the changing dates from first (Business Meeting) and third (Workshop Meeting) Thursday each month to the second (Business Meeting) and fourth (Workshop Meeting) Thursday of each month.         
Seconded:
By Council Member Sisk.         
Mayor Roquemore asked for any discussion.   There was none.

Vote was taken with all members present voting yes.  
Citizen Comments:  Mayor Roquemore asked for any Citizens Comments.

Silvia Barber, 1220 St. Andrews Drive, Auburn, GA 30011, thanked Mayor and Council for including 

citizen comments at the end of the meeting.  She stated that sometimes there is information that is 

presented that they are not aware of ahead of time and can’t respond to.  She just wanted to thank Mayor 

and Council for changing that.  
James Matthews, 315 Wyngate Road, Auburn, GA 30011, asked if they are changing the time of the

Business Meetings to 6:00PM, if they could change the Workshop Meetings to 6:00PM also.
Mayor Roquemore responded to Mr. Matthews to let him know that is what they are doing, that both

Business and Workshop Meetings will be changed to start at 6:00PM.

ADJOURN:  Mayor Roquemore asked for a motion to adjourn.
Motion:  
Made by Council Member Bradley to adjourn.
Seconded: 
 By Council Member Sisk. 
Mayor Roquemore asked for any discussion.   There was none.

Vote was taken with all members present voting yes.  Meeting adjourned.

Respectfully submitted,

Read and approved this ___________ Day of February 2024 
Attest:

___________________________________________________

Mayor Richard E. Roquemore
MAYOR


Richard E. Roquemore





CITY CLERK


Joyce Brown


City Council


Robert L. Vogel, III


Taylor Sisk


Jamie L. Bradley


Josh Rowan
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